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Chief Galen Carroll
Modesto Police Department
600 10th Street

Modesto, CA 95354

Re: Shooting of Spencer Herckt
Dear Chief Carroll:

On January 30, 2017, Spencer Herckt (DOB 11/09/1974) was shot after he struck an officer
in the head with a glass “bong” pipe during an arrest. As part of the county-wide shooting
investigation protocol this case has been submitted to the District Attorney’s Office for review
(under MPD case # 17-009747"). Based upon a review of the submitted reports, audio and video
evidence as well as witness statements, it is our conclusion that the use of force by Officer Lewis
Sargent and Officer Samuel Muncy was legally justified. To explain this finding, I begin with a
summary of the known facts:

FACTS

On January 30, 2017 at about 2053 hours (8:53 p.m.) the victim? called 911 “hysterical” to
report that her husband was throwing items at her car. She identified her husband as Spencer
Herckt. It is unclear from the 911 call if the victim was in the car at the time Herckt was throwing
the items at the car. The victim relayed that Herckt had warrants for his arrest and dispatch advised
the assigned officers that he was also the subject of a domestic violence restraining order and was
not supposed to be near the victim.

The first two officers to arrive on scene were Officer Lewis Sargent and Officer Samuel
Muncy. They both were dressed in clearly marked police uniforms and were wearing body-worn
cameras (BWC). The BWCs captured the events as they unfolded. The victim advised the officers
that Herckt was not supposed to be in her apartment and was the subject of a restraining order. She
talked to them for several minutes and told them about Herckt’s mental health issues and drug use.
She then gave them permission to go and contact him.

! The completed investigation was received by this office on August 17, 2018. The autopsy report was received
November 27, 2018.
2 The victim is the wife of Spencer Herckt, but will be referred to by the term victim to assist understanding.
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